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National surveillance for non-polio enteroviruses in Canada: 
Why is it important? 
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Abstract 

A widespread outbreak of enterovirus D68 (EV-D68) was detected in association with respiratory illness in 
children across Canada and the United States during the autumn of 2014. The majority of cases were mild, but 
some were associated with more severe illness requiring hospitalization; some of the cases also had neurological 
symptoms including paralysis, and three deaths were reported in British Columbia. EV-D68 is one of many 
enteroviruses that include Coxsackieviruses, echovirusesand polio virus. Other than polio virus, there are no 
vaccines available for the prevention of enterovirus infections, nor are there any antiviral medications that have 
been approved for their treatment. More than 46 different serotypes have been identified to be circulating in 
Canada over the last 25 years. Until 2014, EV-D68 was rare. Routine genotyping surveillance done by Canada’s 
National Microbiology Laboratory (NML) identified only 85 isolates of EV-D68 between 1991 and 2013, while 282 
were detected between July and October 2014. The complexity of the epidemiology of these enteroviruses 
demonstrates the need for genotype surveillance, to detect outbreaks spatially and temporally, to determine their 
relative incidence and impact on the population, and to investigate evolutionary trends, such as recombination 
events, that are thought to play an important part in strain variation and emergence of epidemic strains. In 
particular, it is important to carry out virological testing on unusual cases of paralysis in children, and to genotype 
and sequence any viruses identified. Submission of specimens (virus cultures, stool, cerebrospinal fluid or 
respiratory specimens) from any such cases to the National Centre for Enteroviruses at NML is encouraged. 

Introduction 

Enterovirus D68 (EV-D68) captured public attention between August and October of 2014 when a widespread 
outbreak was detected in association with respiratory illness in children across Canada and the United States 
(1−6). The majority of cases were mild and involved influenza-like symptoms, such as fever, cough, rhinitis, 
pharyngitis, bronchitis and myalgia. A proportion of these cases of EV-D68 infection were associated with more 
severe illness requiring hospitalization. The hospitalized cases involved pneumonia, bronchiolitis and respiratory 
distress, and underlying asthma appeared to be the main risk factor. Some of the cases also had neurological 
symptoms including paralysis, and three deaths were reported in British Columbia (6). In the United States, the 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) tested about 2,600 specimens for EV-D68 during the late 
summer of 2014 and found that about 36% of them were positive for the virus, including 12 patients who died, and 
the infection was confirmed in 1,152 patients in 49 states (7). In Canada, the National Microbiology Laboratory 
(NML) tested 970 specimens for EV-D68 and identified 282 positive cases between August and October of 2014. 
It has been suggested that the EV-D68 outbreak in the United States could be related to an increase in cases of 
acute flaccid myelitis, an unexplained neurological illness involving limb weakness in children that coincided with 
the increased detection of EV-D68 (8). The purpose of this article is to provide an overview of the complexity of 
the aetiology and epidemiology of non-polio enterovirus diseases and to identify why it is important to track this 
group of infections. There is a need to carry out further laboratory-based epidemiological surveillance for possible 
links between enterovirus infection and emerging paralytic illnesses.  

Enteroviruses belong to the picornavirus family, a large and diverse group of small ribonucleic acid (RNA) viruses 
characterized by a single positive-strand genomic RNA, and include four major species, A, B, C and D, of which 
polio virus strains are members of the C group (9). Poliovirus thus shares many biochemical and physical 
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characteristics with other human enteroviruses (which include Coxsackieviruses, echoviruses, and rhinoviruses: 
the latter are common cold viruses). Non-polio enteroviruses cause many clinical syndromes, notably hand-foot-
and-mouth disease, aseptic meningitis, flaccid paralysis, myocarditis, pneumonia and respiratory disease, fevers, 
gastroenteritis, hepatitis, and pancreatitis. Most of these infections affect children disproportionately, and many 
are potentially fatal. It is also likely that enterovirus infections are highly under-diagnosed, since laboratory testing 
is often not carried out. Other than polio virus, there are no vaccines available for the prevention of enterovirus 
infections, nor are there any antiviral medications that have been approved for their treatment. In Canada, as in 
many temperate regions, enterovirus infections peak in the late summer and early autumn months (Figure 1). 
Enteroviruses are usually transmitted by a faecal-oral route, through contaminated water supplies, and by close 
contact with infected persons. Enteroviruses can be detected in stool specimens, respiratory specimens, and are 
also found in cerebrospinal fluid specimens of infected persons (10).  Many enteroviruses including EV-D68 are 
also shed in respiratory secretions suggesting that a respiratory route of infection is also involved in the 
transmission of EV-D68.  So far there are no reports of finding EV-D68 in the nervous system which could provide 
a hypothetical mechanism to explain the possibility of neuropathogenic effects including paralysis.   
 

Figure 1: The seasonality of echovirus infections in Canada, from 1990 to 2009a 

 

aMonthly data of positive test identifications from the Canadian virus reporting system (11).  
 

 
Enterovirus surveillance in Canada and the emergence of EV-D68 

EV-D68 was rarely identified in Canada between1990-2014. Routine genotyping surveillance done by the 
National Centre for Enteroviruses at the Public Health Agency of Canada’s National Microbiology Laboratory 
identified only 85 isolates of EV-D68, Then there were 282 positive cases out of 970 tested occurred between July 
and October of 2014 (Figure 2). EV-D68 is usually associated with respiratory infections and mild cold-like 
illnesses, but there are reports that it has occasionally been associated with more acute respiratory diseases in 
children, and rarely in association with central nervous system disease (12). Outbreaks of EV-D68 infection in 
children were detected in 2009 and 2010 in many parts of the world (12−19). In Canada, there is evidence from 
our laboratory genotyping surveillance that minor outbreaks of EV-D68 also occurred during 2009 (15 cases) and 
2010 (23 cases) (Figure 2).  
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Figure 2: Numbers of cases of EV-68 infection identified in Canada by molecular genotyping at the 
National Microbiology Laboratory, 2004−2014 

 

The NML routinely genotypes enterovirus specimens of as part of its diagnostic services; this testing also has the 

added benefit of providing surveillance data on the incidence of various enterovirus serotypes in Canada over the 

years, and an ability to quickly identify any unusual outbreaks. More than 46 different serotypes have been 

identified to be circulating frequently in Canada over the last 25 years. Data for the 20 most prevalent 

enteroviruses are shown in Table 1. A year-by-year analysis shows periodic peaks and lows for each serotype: 

echovirus 30 is the most common non-polio enterovirus circulating in Canada and there were major outbreaks in 

1998, 2006 and 2009. Echovirus 7 caused an outbreak in 2002, and there was a peak of echovirus 5 in 2007. 

Coxsackievirus A16 (CV-A16) is the most common cause of hand-foot-and-mouth disease; and CV-A9, which is 

also commonly circulating in Canada and is associated with these disease outbreaks, had a major peak of 

laboratory identifications in 2003.  
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Table 1: The number of virus isolations for the 20 most prevalent enterovirus genotypes in Canada 
from 1991 to 2013, in surveillance carried out by the National Centre for Enteroviruses, National 
Microbiology Laboratory 

Enterovirus serotype Total isolations % of total 

Echovirus 30 (E-30) 408 15,5 

Coxsackievirus A16 (CV-A16) 196 7,5 

Echovirus 11 (E-11) 183 6,9 

Coxsackievirus (CV-A9) 177 6,7 

Echovirus 18 (E-18) 149 5,6 % 

Echovirus 25 (E-25) 137 5,2 

Echovirus 9 (E-9) 116 4,4 

Coxsackievirus (CV-B4) 111 4,2 

Coxsackievirus (CV-B3) 104 3,9 

Enterovirus A71 (EV-A71) 101 3,8 

Coxsackievirus (CV-B2) 98 3,7 

Coxsackievirus (CV-B5) 97 3,6 

Echovirus 6 (E-6) 97 3,6 

Enterovirus D68 (EV-D68) 85 3,2 

Echovirus 7 (E-7) 83 3,1 

Coxsackievirus (CV-B1) 80 3,0 

Echovirus 5 (E-5) 77 2,9 

Echovirus 4 (E-4) 58 2,2 

Echovirus 22 45 1,7 

Echovirus 3 (E-3) 34 1,3 

The case for surveillance 

Genotype surveillance is needed because of the complexity of the epidemiology of these enteroviruses, both in 
the wide variety of genotypes that are present in the population and in the diverse range of diseases that they are 
associated with. The aim is to detect outbreaks spatially and temporally and to determine their relative incidence 
and impact on the population. In addition, this surveillance gives warning of emerging infections such as EV-A71 
and EV-D68, as well as the capability to follow genetic evolution in strains that could be associated with increased 
pathogenicity. In particular, it will be important to carry out virological testing on unusual cases of paralysis in 
children, and to genotype and sequence any viruses identified. We encourage submission of specimens from any 
such cases to the enterovirus section at NML. Ideally these specimens can be virus cultures, but cerebrospinal 
fluid, stool or respiratory specimens are also suitable. We also need to maintain vigilance for polio virus now that 
we are at a critical point in the global eradication of poliomyelitis. 
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Acute flaccid paralysis and non-polio enteroviruses 

Acute flaccid paralysis (AFP) is defined as sudden onset of reduced muscle tone and weakness without obvious 
cause (i.e., trauma) and is usually characterized by looseness and flexibility in limbs, and a lack of strength in 
moving and controlling the muscles. It may be caused by Guillain-Barré syndrome (an autoimmune disorder 
affecting the peripheral nervous system), and by a number of agents including poliovirus, some non-polio 
enteroviruses, echoviruses, adenovirus, West Nile virus, and campylobacter infections. Any part of the body can 
be affected—not only the limbs—and this may result in difficulty in breathing, suffocation and death. Thus, AFP 
has a very broad clinical syndrome, can have a wide range of causes, and can appear similar to other 
neurological syndromes, including, for example, transverse or anterior myelitis and traumatic neuritis (20).  
 
It is well known that non-polio enteroviruses, such as Coxsackieviruses, echoviruses, and many enteroviruses, 
including types 70, 71, 89, 90, 91, 96, 99, 102, and 114, are associated with numerous neurological clinical 
manifestations, such as encephalitis, meningitis and paralytic disease, including AFP-like syndromes (21). Of 
these viruses, EV-A71 has been found to be the most commonly associated with non-polio flaccid paralysis (20) 
and with neurological disease, including fatal encephalomyelitis (22). EV-A71 emerged during the 1990s as an 
agent that causes periodic, extensive outbreaks of hand-foot-and-mouth disease in children in China and other 
parts of Asia (23), and the viral sub-genotypes involved in these outbreaks also spread throughout Southeast Asia 
and Australia. An outbreak of EV-A71 in Taiwan in 1998 caused 1.5 million infections and 78 deaths (23). A 
particularly large outbreak of EV-A71 occurred in China in 2009; although the total number of cases was not 
reported in all provinces, it was clear that a small proportion of these developed severe complications that 
included neurological symptoms and deaths (24). Nevertheless, severe cases of EV-A71, especially with 
neurological involvement, are relatively rare, and most children affected recover completely. Antivirals that are 
effective for this class of viruses are still at the development stage. Efforts are also underway to develop vaccines 
for the control of continuing EV-A71 outbreaks in Asia. In addition to hand-foot-and-mouth disease, non-polio 
enterovirus infections are also the likely cause of about 50% of all cases of aseptic meningitis (25). Thus, there is 
already a great deal of evidence that enterovirus infections can cause neurological diseases including paralysis.   
 
A pilot study in Canada during September 2014 in seven provinces and territories collected epidemiological data 
for 268 hospitalized cases of EV-D68 infection and found only 3 neurological cases and no deaths (26). The rarity 
of these neurological cases means that much larger population studies will be needed to more fully investigate the 
possible link between EV-D68 and paralysis. One difficulty is that, other than polio, enterovirus infections are not 
nationally notifiable in Canada, and so the true number of laboratory-confirmed cases may not be reported. In 
addition, the true incidence of infection is likely to be much higher than the numbers of laboratory-confirmed 
cases, since the majority of infections never undergo virological testing. Therefore, it will be important to continue 
this enhanced surveillance during the next enterovirus season in 2015, to determine if EV-D68 returns and, if so, 
to measure its impact on the population, especially in children. More severe cases of non-polio enterovirus 
infection may also be identified through Canada’s AFP surveillance system, or through the NML’s national 
enterovirus genotype surveillance program. It is thus important to continue with these laboratory-based virological 
surveillance systems to be able to detect further emerging enterovirus disease, should it occur in Canada. 
 

Conclusion  

The identification of associations or causal links between enterovirus disease outbreaks and more serious 
illnesses such as paralysis have posed some challenges that can only be addressed by additional widespread 
surveillance. This should involve the collection of comprehensive clinical and epidemiological data in conjunction 
with laboratory testing that includes molecular typing and sequencing of the viruses. Although there is no proven 
link between EV-D68 and paralysis in children, enteroviruses are well known as agents that are associated with 
neurological illnesses and paralysis in a small proportion of infected cases. The emergence of an enterovirus, EV-
D68, that was hitherto rarely identified as a cause of illness, as an agent that is capable of causing widespread 
outbreaks of mild to severe respiratory disease, is a new health risk that warrants continued investigation and 
close monitoring. A next step is to increase the number of specimens submitted for enterovirus typing, and to 
improve the level of clinical epidemiological data included in these submissions. Ideal specimens for enterovirus 
testing are virus cultures, stool, cerebrospinal fluid or respiratory swabs or aspirates. Surveillance for non-polio 
enteroviruses helps to improve confidence in Canada’s polio-free status, as well as identifying the incidence and 
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impact of enteroviruses on health and for monitoring for emerging agents that pose a new risk to health such as 
EV-D68 and EV-A71 viruses.   
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